## Country: Colombia Committee: GA DISEC, Disarmament and International Security Topic: Assessing the Risks of Weaponizing Increasingly Automated Technology

The growth of AI seems inevitable as it is being used in every sector of technology and development. AI is being developed for all different reasons - for our computers, for healthcare, for apps and websites, and also for warfare. While there are these risks to autonomous weapons, governments, companies, and nonstate groups seek to develop and produce autonomous weapons because they cost less, are easier to mass produce, and give armies a significant advantage over the battlefield. Drone swarms can do as much damage as the nuclear bomb on Hiroshima for a much lower price, only it can target specific populations, people, or areas, without destroying the entire country. China, US, Russia, Israel, and other leading country developers race each other to develop and produce these weapons. Developing countries, by contrast, have very little resources to spend on autonomous weapons, as well as the big data, computing power, and manpower necessary to develop AI and autonomous weapons. These developing countries do not include those which are leading in AI, although they may be below a certain poverty threshold. This will exacerbate poorer countries don't have the technology.

Until 2016, Colombia was fighting a civil war between the FARC, rightist guerrilla groups, and the government army. The civil war was entangled with the Colombian drug trafficking business, which also exacerbated the civil war. After 50 years of fighting a civil war, the Colombian government's fourth and finally successful attempt to negotiate with the FARC was the 2016 Peace Accord. The diversion of small arms and light weapons to non-state actors is connected to the illegal drug trade, terrorism, and crime that has poses a threat to Colombia. There is the fear then that autonomous weapons would allow nonstate groups to preserve their impunity with more effective and accurate weapons for a lower cost. It also means that nonstate groups are able to degrade states' monopoly on force, which is one of the core pillars of state sovereignty. he non-state acquisition of small arms and light weapons, and now a more dangerous form of small arms and light weapons (LAWS) is one of the key issues Colombia has been trying to solve. Colombia has urged concrete laws, regulations, and policies to enforce these principles in governments, companies, and NGOs with transparency and accountability. The current President of Colombia Iván Duque has stated, "Technology must be harmonized with the Human Rights."

Colombias has, on numerous occasions, stood with organizations such as the Stop Killer Robots Campaign, against using AI. In 2001, the Programme of Action to Prevent, Combat and Eradicate the Illicit Trade In Small Arms and Light Weapons In All Its Aspects (PoA) was signed and since then Colombia has been working to implement and maintain the conditions under which the programme stands. The country has also annually submitted a draft resolution to the Illicit Trade In Small Arms and Light Weapons in All Its Aspects where States reaffirm the importance of the Programme's implementation. The Arms Trade Treaty was signed by Colombia in 2013, and throughout 2014-2019, Colombia participated in every CCW meeting, becoming increasingly involved in the problem. Following this, Colombia's past president, Juan Manuel Santos endorsed a ban on autonomous weapons in 2017 and in 2018 called for an international treaty to sustain control over the use of force with AI. Colombia has officially stated its stance on LAWS, calling them "unethical, and a military and legal threat."

In the interest of preserving state sovereignty and regional and international security, Colombia proposes a treaty between countries - to prevent these threats and risks - that would restrict the commercial and private development and usage of autonomous weapon systems. The treaty would ensure full government control over autonomous weapons, such that nonstate actors cannot incite violence, engage in conflict, or cause civil war. This treaty could consist of four sections. Nonstate groups and companies need government supervision, involvement, or approval to pursue the development of AI for autonomous weapons, and governments should have the right to assess if the case of the development of AI could risk the deployment of autonomous weapons by nonstate groups and subsequently, deny the project approval. State Parties should monitor and track the development and trade of AI for autonomous weapons. The State Parties should submit reports of their domestic and international development and trade of AI for autonomous weapons and submit those reports to the Secretariat. Through these requirements, any trade or development of AI done without government approval is considered illicit arms trade and should be prosecuted by countries.

## BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Al-Sibai, Noor. "MIT Professor Warns That Cartels Could Use "Slaughterbots" to Evade Justice." *Futurism*, 13 Dec. 2021, futurism.com/mit-professor-warns-cartels-could-use-slaughterbots. Accessed 14 Apr. 2022.
- Andersen, Lindsey. "Artificial Intelligence in International Development: Avoiding Ethical Pitfalls." *Journal of Public and International Affairs*, 2019, jpia.princeton.edu/news/artificial-intelligence-international-development-avoiding-ethical-pitfalls.
- "Autonomous Military Weapons Global Market Report 2021: Major Players Are Lockheed Martin, Boeing, Raytheon, AVIC, CASC, Rostec, Israel Aerospace Industries, Elbit Systems, Rafael and STM -ResearchAndMarkets.com." *Www.yahoo.com*, 10 Aug. 2021, www.yahoo.com/now/autonomous-military-weapons-global-market-090500446.html?guccounter=1.
- Ben-David, Ricky. "IAI Sets up \$40m Fund to Adapt Military Drone, Energy Tech to Civilian Market." *Www.timesofisrael.com*, 27 Oct. 2021, <u>www.timesofisrael.com/iai-sets-up-fund-to-adapt-military-drone-energy-tech-to-civilian-market/</u>.
- Cohen, Steven. "Colombia Signs UN's Arms Trade Treaty." *Colombia News* | *Colombia Reports*, 25 Sept. 2013, colombiareports.com/amp/colombia-signs-uns-arms-trade-treaty/.

Country Views on Killer Robots. Campaign to Stop Killer Robots, 22 Nov. 2018.

- Dawes, James. "UN Fails to Agree on "Killer Robot" Ban as Nations Pour Billions into Autonomous Weapons Research." *The Conversation*, 20 Dec. 2021, theconversation.com/un-fails-to-agree-on-killer-robot-ban-as-nations-pour-billions-into-autonomous-weapo ns-research-173616.
- First Committee, General Assembly. "States Call for Enhanced Arms Control Strategies to Regulate "Killer Robots", Stem Rising Tide of Illegal Weapons, Delegates Tell First Committee | Meetings Coverage and Press Releases." *Un.org*, 25 Oct. 2019, <u>www.un.org/press/en/2019/gadis3635.doc.htm</u>.
- Garcia, Denise. "The United Nations' Focal Diplomatic Role on Emerging Technologies." *Science & Diplomacy*, 24 Feb. 2022, www.sciencediplomacy.org/perspective/2022/united-nations-focal-diplomatic-role-emerging-technologies.
- Guío Español, Armando. International Council of Artificial Intelligence for Colombia. Mar. 2021, dapre.presidencia.gov.co/TD/INTERNATIONAL-COUNCIL-OF-ARTIFICIAL-INTELLIGENCE-FOR-C OLOMBIA.pdf.
- ---. ShieldSquare Captcha. PRESIDENTIAL ADVISORY FOR ECONOMIC AFFAIRS AND DIGITAL TRANSFORMATION PRESIDENCY OF THE REPUBLIC OF COLOMBIA, Aug. 2020, dapre.presidencia.gov.co/dapre/SiteAssets/documentos/ETHICAL%20FRAMEWORK%20FOR%20ARTI FICIAL%20INTELLIGENCE%20IN%20COLOMBIA.pdf.
- Harper, Jon. "China Matching Pentagon Spending on AI." *Www.nationaldefensemagazine.org*, 6 Jan. 2022, www.nationaldefensemagazine.org/articles/2022/1/6/china-matching-pentagon-spending-on-ai.
- Isacson, Adam. "A Long Way to Go: Implementing Colombia's Peace Accord after Five Years." WOLA, 23 Nov. 2021, www.wola.org/analysis/a-long-way-to-go-implementing-colombias-peace-accord-after-five-years/.
- Jaime Acosta, Luis. "Colombia's FARC Rebels Turn in Weapons, End Armed War with Government." *Reuters*, 27 June 2017, <u>www.reuters.com/article/us-colombia-peace/colombias-farc-rebels-turn-in-weapons-end-armed-war-with-g</u> <u>overnment-idUSKBN19I2IR</u>.

- Kallenborn, Zachary. "Applying Arms-Control Frameworks to Autonomous Weapons." *Brookings*, 5 Oct. 2021, www.brookings.edu/techstream/applying-arms-control-frameworks-to-autonomous-weapons/.
- Kreps, Sarah. DEMOCRATIZING HARM: ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE in the HANDS of NONSTATE ACTORS. Brookings, Nov. 2021.
- Kshetri, Nir. "Artificial Intelligence in Developing Countries." *IT Professional*, vol. 22, no. 4, 1 July 2020, pp. 63–68, 10.1109/mitp.2019.2951851.
- Longley, Kyle. "Perspective | the U.S. War on Drugs Helped Unleash the Violence in Colombia Today." *The Washington Post*, 8 July 2021, www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2021/06/08/us-war-drugs-helped-unleash-violence-colombia-today/.
- Mejía, Daniel. Plan Colombia: An Analysis of Effectiveness and Costs. Foreign Policy at Brookings, 2015.
- Otis, John. "The FARC and Colombia's Illegal Drug Trade | Wilson Center." *Www.wilsoncenter.org*, Nov. 2014, <u>www.wilsoncenter.org/publication/the-farc-and-colombias-illegal-drug-trade</u>.
- Pablo Arrocha Olabuenaga. "Why the Arms Trade Treaty Matters and Why It Matters That the US Is Walking Away." *Just Security*, 8 May 2019, <u>www.justsecurity.org/63968/why-the-arms-trade-treaty-matters-and-why-it-matters-that-the-us-is-walking-away/</u>.
- Polyakova, Alina. "Weapons of the Weak: Russia and AI-Driven Asymmetric Warfare." *Brookings*, 15 Nov. 2018, www.brookings.edu/research/weapons-of-the-weak-russia-and-ai-driven-asymmetric-warfare/.
- Raul Arboleda. "Colombia: Events of 2019." *Human Rights Watch*, 11 Dec. 2019, www.hrw.org/world-report/2020/country-chapters/colombia#www.hrw.org/world-report/2020/country-chapters/colombia#.
- "Small Arms and Light Weapons | Misión Permanente de Colombia." *Ginebra-Onu.mision.gov.co*, ginebra-onu.mision.gov.co/en/small-arms-and-light-weapons.
- Stauffer, Brian. "Stopping Killer Robots." *Human Rights Watch*, 10 Aug. 2020, www.hrw.org/report/2020/08/10/stopping-killer-robots/country-positions-banning-fully-autonomous-weapo ns-and#.
- Tendayi Achiume, E. Submission from the Campaign to Stop Killer Robots for the United Nations Special Rapporteur on Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance. 21 Aug. 2020, www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/Documents/Issues/Racism/SR/RaceBordersDigitalTechnologies/Campaig n to Stop Killer Robots .pdf.
- "The Arms Trade Treaty." United Nations, 24 Dec. 2014.
- Turkewitz, Julie, and Federico Rios. "Five Years after Peace Deal, Colombia Is Running out of Time, Experts Say." *The New York Times*, 26 Sept. 2021, <u>www.nytimes.com/2021/09/26/world/americas/colombia-peace-deal-farc.html</u>.
- Zaruba, Sam. "FHEDelegates 11/24/2021 15:24:41 107.5.179.225." *GLICA.org*, 24 Nov. 2021, glica.org/fhedelegates-11-24-2021-152441-107-5-179-225/.